Minutes

SOCIAL SERVICES, HOUSING AND PUBLIC HEALTH POLICY OVERVIEW COMMITTEE



7 December 2017

Meeting held at Committee Room 6 - Civic Centre, High Street, Uxbridge UB8 1UW

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Councillors: Wayne Bridges (Chairman)

Jane Palmer (Vice-Chairman)

Teji Barnes
Peter Davis
Becky Haggar
Peter Money
Tony Eginton
June Nelson
Mary O'Connor
Richard Mills

OFFICERS PRESENT:

Dan Kennedy - Deputy Director, Housing, Environment, Education, Health & Wellbeing

Sandra Taylor - Assistant Director, Provider and Commissioned Care Kate Kelly-Talbot - Assistant Director, Adult Social Care

Neil Fraser - Democratic Services Officer

EXTERNAL ATTENDEES:

Stephen Ashley - Chairman, Adult Safeguarding Board

39. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND TO REPORT THE PRESENCE OF ANY SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS (Agenda Item 1)

Apologies were received from Councillor Shehryar Ahmad-Wallana. Councillor Richard Mills was present as his substitute.

40. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN MATTERS COMING BEFORE THIS MEETING (Agenda Item 2)

None.

41. TO RECEIVE THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 6 NOVEMBER 2017 (Agenda Item 3)

RESOLVED: That the minutes of the meeting held on 6 November 2017 be approved as a correct record.

42. TO CONFIRM THAT THE ITEMS OF BUSINESS MARKED IN PART I WILL BE CONSIDERED IN PUBLIC AND THAT THE ITEMS MARKED PART II WILL BE CONSIDERED IN PRIVATE (Agenda Item 4)

It was confirmed that there were no Part II items, and that all business would therefore be conducted in public.

43. ADULT SAFEGUARDING BOARD - UPDATE REPORT (Agenda Item 5)

Stephen Ashley, Chairman of the Adult Safeguarding Board, provided Members with an update, following the presentation of the Board's Annual Report at the meeting held on 2 October 2017. Mr Ashley began by addressing the Committee's request for further information as a result of that presentation.

Regarding the training being conducted, the Committee was informed that the Board had conducted two multi-agency seminars that had been well received. Moving forward, the Board had put together a number of packages for further multi-agency training, though uptake of the offered training had been low. It had therefore been agreed that training providers would bear the cost of the initial training sessions, should uptake continue to be low. If popular, further training sessions would have a cost assigned, and while this cost was still to be determined, it would be minimal. H4All would receive a discount against the final cost.

It was recognised that partner agencies were already conducting their own in-house training, which was assessed by the Board. However, concerns remained that these sessions were only sufficient to meet the agency's own mandatory, legal training requirements, and did not include a multi-agency element, which the Board's programme of training was seeking to address.

Regarding the sharing of data with the Immigration Removal Centre, the Committee was informed that, unlike many neighbouring authorities, Hillingdon had an excellent relationship with both the Immigration Removal Centre and the Border Force. A number of meetings between parties were being held, at which a large subset of data was already being shared. The Immigration Removal Centre had now applied to the Home Office to be able to share all data with the Board, and the results of this request were awaited.

It was confirmed that the Border Force was informing the Board of particular areas of focus, such as modern day slavery, to enable to Board to engage as early as possible.

With regard to partnership working between the Board and local universities, the Committee was advised that the Board had approached local universities with a view to partnership working, and had agreed to work with Uxbridge University on a number of training videos and associated media work. The Board remained eager to work with Brunel University.

Consideration was then given to a verbal update on the work of the Board since the presentation of the Annual Report at the meeting in October 2017. It was confirmed that the report was verbal, due to the confidential nature of the data being discussed.

The Board's dashboard, aligned to the Board's priorities for the coming year,

was presented and discussed. It was confirmed that the dashboard included data compiled from a number of partner agencies, including the Police and health agencies, and allowed the Board to identify areas of concern. These areas of concern were discussed at regular meetings, then audited to obtain additional detail and to agree relevant actions, before being reported to Executive Board Members.

It was confirmed that non-confidential data from the dashboard would be included in next year's Annual Report. It was suggested that, to enable the Committee to provide overview and scrutiny of that report prior to its publication, a draft of the report be brought to the Committee in March 2018. Committee Members were supportive of this suggestion.

Members provided feedback on the dashboard, and suggested that the data in the dashboard continue to be validated to ensure there were no discrepancies, and that any acronyms be explained via a key or supporting document, as an aid to better interpreting the data. In addition, the Committee suggested that further data related to clinical coding, radicalisation, and the work of the CNWL be included on the dashboard moving forward.

RESOLVED:

- 1. That the verbal report be noted;
- 2. That a draft annual report be presented at the Committee meeting scheduled for March 2018; and
- 3. That the Committee's feedback to the dashboard, outlined above, be considered.

44. MAJOR REVIEW - LONELINESS & ISOLATION IN OLDER RESIDENTS - CONSIDERATION OF DRAFT RECOMMENDATIONS TO CABINET (Agenda Item 6)

Consideration was given to a tabled list of draft recommendations to Cabinet, resulting from the Committee's review into loneliness and social isolation in older residents.

Members were supportive of the proposed recommendations, though requested that the report to Cabinet include data on the number of older residents living alone, together with the number of older residents engaging with Council services.

With regard to Bell Farm Christian Centre's need for an urn, as discussed at the previous Committee meeting, it was confirmed that the Centre had purchased a new urn from its own budget.

RESOLVED:

- 1. That the proposed draft recommendations be agreed, and
- 2. That authority be delegated to the clerk to draft the Committee's final report to Cabinet, under consultation with the Chairman and Labour lead.

RESOLVED: That the Cabinet Forward Plan be noted. WORK PROGRAMME 2017-18 (Agenda Item 8) 46. Consideration was given to the Committee's Work Programme for 2017-18. It was agreed that, given the short timescale ahead of the forthcoming local elections, it was not feasible for the Committee to conduct a second review in the current municipal year. However, it was suggested that a further informational item be commissioned for a meeting in the New Year, and Members were requested to forward suggestions for item topics to the Chairman or clerk. One such suggestion was for an update on the work of the Council to support Hillingdon's Armed Forces Community Covenant, and it was agreed that this be considered. **RESOLVED:** 1. That the Work Programme 2017-18 be noted; 2. That consideration be given to an information item on the work of the Council to support the Armed Forces Community Covenant: and 3. That Members forward suggestions for further information items to the Chairman or clerk, for consideration.

These are the minutes of the above meeting. For more information on any of the resolutions please contact Neil Fraser - Democratic Services Officer on 01895 250692. Circulation of these minutes is to Councillors, Officers, the Press and Members of the Public.

The meeting, which commenced at 7.00 pm, closed at 7.38 pm.